MANA – Welfare Policy – 2011 Election

· Make full employment a top priority of government.

· Provide a one-off hardship grant of $1,000 for every person aged 18 and over who is on an income of $30,000 or less, whether they are on a benefit or in  paid work.  To be paid by Christmas 2011, to enable people to address immediate needs.

· Work towards implementing a Universal Tax Credit/Universal Basic Income where everyone in Aotearoa aged 18 and over would receive a minimum, liveable, tax free income after which progressive tax would kick in.  This would eliminate the huge costs involved in administering the current shame and blame Work & Income system, end poverty traps, and assist in creating a far more equal society. 

· Redirect some accommodation supplement funds to enable many more beneficiaries and other low income earners to rent from state, iwi and community owned housing providers on an income related basis, or participate in rent-to-buy initiatives, rather than continuing to provide subsidies to private landlords.

· Lift benefits to at least pre 1991 equivalent levels – National slashed benefits in 1991, and these cuts have never been restored. Index benefits to a fixed, adequate percentage of the average wage, as happens currently with superannuation.

· Extend the In Work tax credit to the children of beneficiary parents.  This would immediately lift incomes for beneficiary families.

· Reinstate the Training Incentive Allowance for people on the DPB (Domestic Purposes Benefit) so they can access all levels of tertiary education.

· Maintain national superannuation as a universal payment for everyone aged 65 and over.

· Throw out the current social security law which is complex and out of date, and write new law based on making the welfare system simple and fair,  based on the principles of manaakitanga.

· Radically change the culture of Work & Income so that people coming in for assistance are treated with respect, granted their full entitlements, and so that staff are trained and supported to work sensitively with people from a diverse range of backgrounds. First steps will include:

· Removing review of decisions from the Benefit Review Committees to a far more independent body.

· Creating an independent social security ombudsman to deal with complaints against Work & Income staff who humiliate or mistreat people.

· Implement a social marketing campaign to begin to undo the negative stereotyping of beneficiaries.

· Provide stable, ongoing funding for community based beneficiary and ACC advocacy groups throughout the country.

